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Ken Gerhardt’s Comments 

As I sit here thinking about what to write this month, I 
only have a few items to cover. 

First, golf course conditions 

We hosted four major tournaments in June. All four 
raved about our course conditions. Josh and his crew 
continue to work hard to keep our course in best 
conditions possible. Over the next 30 days, we will be 
creating a chart that will have photos of each 
employee along with their job title. This will hopefully 
allow you to put a face with a name when you see 
them working. We’ll send this out as well as post it on 
our bulletin board in the pavilion. 

 

Update on my health 

Due to all the prayers, well wishes, and fantastic 
doctors, I’m on the road to recovery. My surgery went 
extremely well. At least that’s what they tell me. I 
should be back on the course sometime in September, 
if not sooner. There will never be enough ways to say 
thank you to all of you. Your continued support means 
the world to me and my family. 

My goal is to work for Carolina Colours for as long as 
you let me. I truly do love my job! There’s no better 
place to work in my mind. 

Continued on page 2 
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Handicap flags for golf carts 

We have had a few members ask if we would consider bringing back these flags. After 
discussions with the Golf Advisory Board, we drafted up a new Handicap Policy. This new 
policy along with the flags will start as soon as our new carts arrive. 

This is the new policy. If you currently meet the requirements please print this form off, 
sign it and return it to Pro Shop. 

1. Handicap flags can be obtained at the Pro Shop prior to playing. 
2. On days when carts are restricted to paths only, all players must stay on the paths. 
3. Carts must stay on paths from the beginning of each hole until carts have passed 

the “cart scatter” signs. 
4. All carts with flags must stay a minimum of 20 yards from the front side and rear of 

any greens complex. 
5. Carts will stay out of all native grasses, wooded areas, and hazards. 
6. Any hole marked “cart path only” means no carts are allowed on the hole, 

including handicap flagged carts. 
7. When on the course, it is the driver’s responsibility to avoid any wet areas. Wet 

areas are easy to see, so there is no reason to drive through them. 

To be approved for a handicap flag, you must have one of the following. 
• Handicap permit for your vehicle. 
• Doctors note stating that your health warrants a need for a flag to play. 
• Special one day permission from Pro Shop staff. 

I have read and fully understand these handicap flag rules for the cart. If I do not follow 
these rules the following will take place: 

 
First offense: I will receive a verbal warning. 

Second offense: I will receive a documented warning. 

Third offense: I will lose handicap privileges permanently. 

Final offense: If I take carts where they don’t belong, my membership will be canceled 
and I will be due no refunds of any fees that I have already paid. 

By following these rules, you should be able to enjoy your day at Carolina Colours Golf 
Club while keeping the golf course in the best possible condition. 

The Pro Shop does have the right to refuse issuing a handicap flag for any reason. 

 

Name:            Date         

Ken Gerhardt’s Comments (continued from page 1) 
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 Tournament Committee 

The Carolina Colours tournament season is in full swing and we have successfully 
completed the first six months of tournaments, some with the course maximized with 
players. While the feedback that we received has been mostly positive, we have noticed 
that some of our tournaments have observed late cancellations and no shows. 

We realize that some of these are unavoidable and excusable such as medical 
emergencies. This policy, however, is meant to address non-emergency cancellations or 
no shows which unfortunately result in our Pro Shop staff having to reorganize tee 
sheets, pairings and flights, and in larger tournaments where food has been planned and 
purchased, excess food is sometimes wasted resulting in a monetary loss. 

The Tournament Committee was asked to develop a policy which could be used as a rule 
set to govern the handling of this problem. The following set of rules was developed and 
will be used to reduce the impact of late cancellations. 

 A person may cancel from a tournament for which food is planned three days 
before the tournament. Note that food is usually purchased three days before a 
tournament. 

 If a person cancels within THREE DAYS of the tournament for which food has been 
purchased, they are still responsible for the food portion of their entry fee. 
Emergencies are exempt. Weather is not exempt except when a tournament is 
cancelled. The Pro Shop will decide on questionable excuses. 

 LATE ARRIVAL in a tournament is defined as not being on the putting green in time 
for final instructions or not checked in at the start of a tournament. In a COUPLES 
EVENT, the late couple can still play but will not be eligible for prize money. The 
other couple may still play and compete for prize money if they have a marker 
person to validate their score. 

 If the Tournament is an individual event and the person does not show up on time, 
they are disqualified from receiving prize money. If it’s a team tournament and the 
entire team does not show up on time, the entire team is disqualified from 
receiving prize money. But if at least one person DOES show up on time, that team 
can compete for prize money. If additional team members show up late, they can 
join their team on the tee of the next complete hole. 

Please remember that we want maximum attendance in our tournaments and we want 
everyone to have a great time. Our purpose here is not to arbitrarily punish anybody, but 
to reduce tardiness and no shows. We hope that this policy statement is a step towards 
that. 

Your tournament committee 
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Continued on page 5 
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Continued on page 7 

2023 Member Member Tournament 
(continued from page 4) 
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 2023 Member Member Tournament 
(continued from page 5) 
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Devils Delight Couples Tournament (June 18, 2023) 

This month’s couples tournament was the Devils Delight. It consisted of three 6-hole 
formats (6,6,6). We had a solid turnout, especially for it being on Father’s Day! 

Congratulations to… 

✓ Steve & Carol Forney—1st place 
✓ Chris Kasyan and Linda Dawson—2nd place 
✓ Randy and Pam McConnaughey—3rd place 

More News from the Pro by Jim Ferree, PGA  

Heaven and Hell Tournament 

Shortly following the Member Member came a tournament with more of a carnival 
atmosphere, the Heaven and Hell Tournament. Fourteen teams played in this 4-person 
Scramble format with 9 holes set up extremely user friendly and the other 9 as a more 
difficult and challenging nature. Each hole had unique and unconventional playing conditions to 
test each team’s ability to creatively strategize and improvise while hopefully having a lot of 
fun. 

Overall, the setup must have been a little too lenient for the scores were exceptionally low 
and very tight. Only 5 strokes separated the first and last place teams. Taking first place was 
the team of Karl and Sandy Berberich with Steven and Carol Forney shooting a Net 22 under 
50. They barely edged 4 other teams who all finished one shot off the pace at 21 under. 
Second through fifth places were settled by scorecard playoffs with teams placing in this 
order. 

 
2nd Place Rich and Linda Groff, Cindy Harrington, Carol Halbig 

3rd Place Freddy and Karen Lankton, Shea McCracken, Julie Frazier 

4th Place Tom Mylett, Ed Robson, Danny Heath, Randy McConnaughey 

5th Place Michael and Margie Hansen, Joe and Leigh Toth 
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The New Bern Historical Society’s 4th Annual Golf Tournament was a huge success! Thank 
you to everyone who helped make it happen. We could not have done it without our 
amazing committee, generous sponsors, and dedicated volunteers. Ken and Johnny 
helped bring this event to a new level of professionalism (and fun!). Thank you to Wesley 
Huff for the wonderful pictures of the tournament he took! And thank you to the Carolina 
Colours community for coming out to support as volunteers, sponsors, golfers, and, most 
importantly, raffle basket winners! 

The committee, led by Walt Teasdale, brought in a record number of sponsors, to include 
both hole signs and banners, this year to make it our most profitable Golf Tournament 
yet. This important fundraiser allows the Historical Society to continue our mission of 
celebrating and promoting New Bern’s amazing heritage. We do that through educational 
programs, storytelling events such as Ghostwalk and Lantern Tour, and for our 100th 
anniversary, through the free exhibit in the NC History Center telling the history of not 
just the Historical Society, but all of New Bern. 

We like to have fun whether that is at our golf tournament, our volunteer social, or our 
annual membership dinner! If you are interested in getting involved in any of our 
programs and events, including the golf tournament, as a volunteer or sponsor, please 
contact Marissa Moore at programs@newbernhistorical.org.  

Thank you, Carolina Colours, for being a part of our Historical Society family! 

New Bern Historical Society 4th Annual Golf Tournament 
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 First Annual New Bern Cup 2023 

The golf gods smiled on New Bern as Carolina Colours hosted the first annual New Bern Cup on 
June 26th, almost rain free. There were 72 players and 6 pros from the 6 area clubs competing in a 
team net stroke play event. Although some may not have been pleased with their golf game, they 
were certainly treated to a first class event that positively showcased our course and the club.  

The 2023 winner by 1 stroke was Taberna Country Club. 
Congratulations to them for taking home the cup and the prize 
money that goes with it. We all look forward to 2024 when 
Taberna will be hosting next years event. The result for each 
team is listed below: 

1. Taberna Country Club +33 
2. Harbour Pointe Golf Club +34 
3. New Bern Country Club. +40 
4. The Emerald +49 
5. Carolina Colours Golf Club. +50 
6. Riverbend Golf Club +76 

For the Carolina Colours team, the women (Amy Trainor, Carol 
Ackerson, Sandy Berberich and Linda McGraw), had an 
exceptional day with a total of 13 over par or +3 average. Carol 
Ackerson took home a box of Pro V1”s for overall low gross 
among the women with a one over 73. It should be pointed out 
that our four women beat every other team’s slate of women 
hands down! The men on the other hand struggled a little with 
a score of +37, an average of +6. Highlights for the men were 
Daryl Chapman, +1 and Spencer Skelton, Tom Mylett, at +5. 
New Bern Cup- 2023  

We had a great crew of volunteers, led by Steve Johnson, to make things run smoothly. Many 
thanks to Robin Johnson, Leigh Eckle, Linda Dawson, Tamara Paquee, Larry Pelletier, Paul Platek, 
Joe Toth, Leigh Toth, Wesley Huff, Jeff Ackerson, Mike Paquee and Walt Teasdale for all their 
creativity and hard work. Johnny Belski, our Assistant General Manager was a big help every step 
of the way and that is much appreciated with a big event like the cup.  
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On June 28th, the MGA & LGA got together for a scramble. The MGA & LGA are a great 
representation of what membership of Carolina Colours has to offer. We had 38 men and 
16 women come out to play. Special thank you to Chef Jonathan for providing a great 
taco buffet, and to Kathie for giving our members a great service in the ballroom. 

Congratulations to Geoff Loftin, Nancy Filipow, Claudia Moran, and Walt Teasdale for 
taking first place! 

MGA / LGA Mixer 
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Star Performer of the Month! 
 

The MGA and LGA seasons were launched earlier this year and in 

the first two months a member of each organization achieved a 

notable accomplishment—Three Poleys in one game! Jim Hallenbeck 

achieved his in March and Cheryl Yadacah achieved hers in April . 

It should be noted that Cheryl also birdied each of her poley's.(all 

that practice is paying off ). We were fortunate to get a photo of our 

two members as they celebrated on the Sunset Deck. Well done Jim 

& Cheryl . 
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 Tournament Committee 
2023 Schedule of Events * 

*Does not include outside tournaments 

July 3 Flag Tournament 8 am Tee Times 

July 16 Couples Event: Modified Scramble? 4 pm Shotgun (9 holes) 

August 13 Couples Event: 4 person scramble? 3 pm Shotgun (9 holes) 

August 27 Carolina Colours Cup 8:30 am Shotgun 

September 1 Nine & Dine: Texas Scramble? 2 pm Shotgun 

September 5 & 6 Aerifying Greens Course Closed 

September 24 Ryder Cup 8:30 am Shotgun 

October 7 & 8 Member-Guest 8:30 Shotgun (food) 

October 15 Couples Event: Best Ball? 1 pm Shotgun (18 holes) 

October 21 & 22 Club Championship 8 am Tee Times (food) 

November 6 Equity Golf Tournament 9 am Shotgun  

November 13 Pride Appreciation 9 am Shotgun 

November 19 Couples Event: Turkey Shoot? 2 pm Shotgun (9 holes) 

What a crazy month. June had many celebrations, a little pride, and a continuation of golf 
tournaments. Throw in some rain and what do you get, JUNE at Carolina Colours. 

Josh Purvis and his staff continue to perform magic and have done a great job dealing with 
weather and our course is looking great. Add a little PRIDE and a whole lot of extra 
volunteering and welcome to summer golf at Colours. 

Not to beat around the bush, otherwise known as our “early morning cart warriors,” but a 
certain few: Ken Zirkle, Bob Mohn, Tim Tausz, Daryl Chapman, Linda and Rich Groff, and 
Paul Dale have stepped up early in the mornings to help Rick and Scott get the carts out 
for the day’s players. Your community and team leader are much appreciated. 

Another reminder that if you are heading away let me know so we can get our alternates 
to pitch hit for you. 

Thank you to everyone who continues to support our Golf Course. If you know someone 
who would like to help, just let me know. 

PRIDE Report by Peter Mnatzakanian, Team Leader 
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Par for the Course 
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I’ve been hearing a lot of talk about how long the rough is these past few days! Grass 
grows fast in these parts! Even our front lawn!! 

If you find yourself in the rough, the deep rough where the grass is over the top of the 
ball, you can escape! And on the first try: 

 

 Don’t try to be a hero, which means at times you must take your medicine. If you 
know you can’t reach the green, and even a slight chance you can, take a step 
back and follow the advice below.  

 Choose a club that has a lot of loft in the face. Any club from the 7 iron through 
SW. Why you may ask—it’s easier for the club face to get to the ball with a more 
descending / direct blow. The long grass will grab the club fast, twisting it. If you 
choose a long club, chances are the club face will turn from the grass grabbing it. 
It will take whatever loft you have off, resulting in the ball staying in the rough. 

 *Make sure you play the ball right of center in your stance, closer to your right 
foot for right hand players, closer to your left foot for lefties. This will ensure a 
more direct strike and the face of the club getting closer to the ball before the 
grass has a chance to twist and turn it. 

 *Choose your shortest exit to the fairway. Don’t try to carry a bunker or carry 
more rough, chances are you won’t and you’ll end up staying in the rough or 
ending up in a fairway bunker. And that’s another article for another time—
fairway bunker shots! 

 

Let me know if this helps! Any questions please contact me at 
Tmigliaccio@carolinacolours.com 

Terri’s Tips! 
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 Military Day! 
 
 
 
 
 

Active military & all first 

responders may play    

Monday through Thursday 

for $40 

Friday, Saturday, &      

Sunday for $45 

Retired military may play 

on Monday and Thursday 

for $40 

Join us in showing respect 

for our nation’s heroes by 

wearing red on Friday! 

 

Ken Gerhardt 

General Manager 

kgerhardt@carolinacolours.com 

 

Terri Migliaccio 

Class A Pro/Director of 

Player Development 

tmigliaccio@carolinacolours.com 

 

Jim Ferree 

Class A Golf Pro 

Jferree@carolinacolours.com 

 

Josh Purvis 

Golf Course Superintendent 

jpurvis@carolinacolours.com 

 
 

July 

Hours of Operation 
    Pro Shop 
        Mon 9:30 am–6:00 pm 
        Tues–Sun 7:00 am– 6:00 pm 
 

    Driving Range (must check in 
    with Pro Shop prior to 5:00pm) 
        Mon 9:00 am–6:00 pm 
        Tues–Sun 7:00 am– 6:00 pm 
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Carolina Colours Ladies Golf Association (LGA ) 

The Carolina Colours LGA (CCLGA) held a scramble, lunch, and business meeting on June 
8th. Several topics were discussed. 

Sarah Metzbower provided an update from the Tournament Committee. As of this 
newsletter, several events have been completed. Member-Member had a great turn out. 
Although Saturday weather was outstanding, Sunday proved to be significantly cooler in 
the AM. In spite of this, it turned out to be a great event. Sunday’s round was followed 
by a great lunch. Heaven and Hell was held on Monday, June 12th and Devil’s Delight, a 
couples event, was held on Father’s Day. The Flag tournament is scheduled for July 3rd. 
Individuals wishing to play in the Flag tournament will need to make their own tee times. 

President Cheryl Yadach reported the collection for First Tee. The money collected by 
the CCLGA was combined with the collection of the MGA and submitted as one donation 
to First Tee. The generosity of CCLGA and MGA paid for three sponsorships. Bravo to our 
wonderfully generous golfers. 

The greens aeration will occur on Tuesday, June 27th. Since we will be unable to play 
here at CC, LGA members are encouraged to participate in the Home and Home event 
being held at Riverbend on the 27th. If you are interested in playing, please contact 
Annmarie Penvose or Patty Stegemann by June 18th. 

The LGA/MGA Mixer is scheduled for June 28th. Format is 18-hole scramble and lunch 
will follow. The CCLGA will cover the cost of lunch for any LGA members who 
participate. Alcohol will be at member’s expense. 

The next surprise scramble is Tuesday, July 11th. It will be a Hawaiian theme event. Robin 
will provide details for this event soon. 

The membership was advised of a meeting attended by Helen Jabs and Margie Hansen, 
concerning a local golf tournament called Journey of Hope. It would be a collaboration 
between local area LGA organizations to raise money for the Carolina East Foundation, 
specifically to benefit the Carolina East Cancer Center. A second meeting will take place 
in July to gauge interest in such a joint venture. Board members will attend this meeting 
and report back to the membership at a later date. 

Finally, the Pretty in Pink chairs along with committee chairs are working hard toward 
the October event. If any LGA member is interested in chairing this event in the future, 
please contact Amy Trainor or Tamara Paquee. After several years, they are ready to 
step down and hope that one or two members will step up to take the reins on this 
worthwhile cause. 
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Our MGA membership remains at 78; however, we are confident that the membership 
will grow in the near term. Anyone interested in joining should reach out to Scott 
Carruthers, MGA President, or any of the other MGA BOD members (Kelly Halbig, Bob 
Penvose, Paul Platek), or the Pro Shop. 

Although we have had a very strong response to this year’s Hole-in-One Insurance, 
please note that the insurance can still be purchased. As a reminder, the insurance is 
$10 for Wednesday and $10 for Friday, and can be purchased through any of the MGA 
Board members or the Pro Shop. 

On Tuesday, June 13th, nine MGA members played at The Emerald right here in New 
Bern as the June “away” event. The weather was incredible, and the course was in 
great shape, with the greens rolling very fast! Everyone had a great time. Our next 
away trip will be Tuesday July 11th, 2023, at Ironwood Golf Club in Greenville. Be on the 
lookout for an email from Kelly Halbig with start times. 

The Board has decided to allow anyone who qualifies to play from the gold tees to play 
from the purple tees if they wish. Therefore, if you are 65 years old or 60 and your age 
plus handicap is at least 80 you may play from either the gold or purple tees. Your 
handicap would be adjusted accordingly. 

On Wednesday July 12th the MGA will be providing lunch after the regular game. We 
hope to have a great showing. 

 

July’s Wednesday’s games are: 

7/5/2023 Red Day/ ABCD—All players hit from the red tees. 2 low net, 1 low gross 

7/12/2023 Four man 3,2,1/ABCD—3 low net scores on par 3's,2 on par 4's, 1 on par 5's 

7/19/2023 Scramble ABCD—minimum three drives per player 

7/26/2023 Modified Stableford/ABCD (2 low net for pts.) —4 pts. for net eagle, 3 pts. 
for net birdie, 2 pts. for net par, -1 for net bogey, -2 for net double bogey, -3 pts for net 
triple + bogey 

Carolina Colours Men's Golf Association (MGA) 


